
FROM THE PRELATE • 79

Interview Published
in Studi Cattolici,
Italy
(April, 2011)

John Paul II and Opus Dei, by
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We all still retain vivid memories
of the interminable lines of people
waiting to pay their respects to the
mortal remains of John Paul II, and
the cry of santo subito that rose up
from the square on the day of his fu-
neral. Six years have gone by, and
with his beatification now immi-
nent, it is a good moment reflect on
his rich legacy. We will speak with
Bishop Javier Echevarría, the Prelate
of Opus Dei, who had the privilege
of being very close to John Paul II
during his whole pontifícate. As is
logical, we will focus especially on
the relationship between John Paul
II and Opus Dei.

John Paul II and Opus Dei

You experienced very closely John
Paul zis entire pontifícate. Could you
sum it up for us in a few words?

John Paul II's activity was so far
reaching and his impact so profound
that it defies any brief synthesis. He
was a unique figure in these recent
decades. He showed us once again
with deeds that the Pope is "the ser-
vant of the servants of God," the
tireless defender of the truth, the ad-
vocate for all men and women,
whose dignity he defended with all
his strength. He made Christ pres-

ent in our day and age, leading peo-
ple to seek in Jesus the answer to the
ultimate questions about life.

What is your most vivid memory of
John Paul II?

John Paul II frequently insisted
that each man and woman finds
their full perfection in self-giving, in
dedicating themselves to God and to
others. And he himself gave his life
to God and the Church with a con-
stant generosity and self-sacrifice.
The difference between the Pope so
filled with physical strength who
took the helm of the Church in
1978, and John Paul II in his final
years, bent beneath the weight of fa-
tigue and illness, is a sign not merely
of the passage of time, but also of the
full measure of his self-giving.

I once accompanied Bishop Ál-
varo del Portillo to the pontifical
apartment at a rather late hour of the
evening. While we were awaiting the
Pope's arrival, we heard some steps
approaching through a corridor that
sounded like someone dragging his
feet. It was the Holy Father, very fa-
tigued. Don Alvaro exclaimed:
"Holy Father, how tired you are!"
The Pope looked at him and, with a
firm and friendly voice, replied: "If I
were not tired at this hour of the day,
it would be a sign that I hadn't ful-
filled my duty."

Although impossible to sum up
briefty, what has John Paul II left to the
Church?

He has left us a marvelous treas-
ure of doctrine and his example of
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pastoral charity. What I would high-
light in his pontifícate is the impulse
he gave to a new evangelization
through ordinary life, through peo-
ple actively present in all fields of
human endeavor, with conduct con-
sistent with their faith.

Perhaps that was why he under-
stood Opus Dei so well, whose spirit is
sanctification and apostolate in ordi-
naryfe.

I want to make clear that the
veneration and gratitude of the
faithful of Opus Dei extends to all
the Popes, for the work they have
carried out for the benefit of the uni-
versal Church and because all of
them, from Pius XII until today,
have been providential for the devel-
opment of the apostolates of Opus
Dei. With John Paul II we have a
special debt of gratitude, because it
was during his pontifícate that cer-
tain events of special importance for
the history of the Work took place.
These include the establishment of
this part of the Church as a personal
prelature, the beatification and can-
onization of St. Josemaría, and the
creation of the Pontifical University
of the Holy Cross.

Certainly the Pope saw in the
Work an effective instrument for
evangelization through ordinary life.
But, at the same time, I would say
that he had no special predilection
for Opus Dei. John Paul II was truly
the Pope of everyone, a Father sensi-
tive to all the charisms that the Holy
Spirit brings forth. I think that, with
him, millions of people have felt
themselves to be "favorite sons and

daughters." And the faithful of Opus
Dei have also felt this, with daily joy
and thanksgiving.

Did John Paul II know Opus Dei
before becoming Pope?

During the Second Vatican
Council he was introduced, in the
Council Hall, to Don Alvaro del
Portillo. But there were no more
contacts until 1971, when the young
Cardinal from Krakow, Karol Wo-
jtyla, during a synod of bishops in
Rome, attended a conference organ-
ized by CRIS, the Centro Romano
d'Incontri Sacerdotali, with the assis-
tance of some priests of Opus Dei.
On that occasion he was asked to
give an interview about the priest-
hood for a publication of CRIS,
since people were interested in hear-
ing the voice of a bishop who was
suffering under the Communist
tyranny. He wrote down the ques-
tions and a few weeks later sent
thirty-one hand-written pages, in
Polish. At the beginning of each
page—the paper was of very poor
quality—he had written an aspira-
don, Totus Tuus, and some verses
taken from the sequence of the Holy
Spirit: Veni Sancte Spiritus... Dulce
refrigerium... In labore requies... O
lux beatissima... Reple cordis intima...

In 1974 the CRIS invited him to
give one of the conferences in a se-
ries entitled The Ennobling of Man
and Christian Wisdom. The topic
dealt with by Cardinal Wojtyla was
"Evangelization and the Inner
Man." It was a lecture of great
depth, and contained a reference at
the end to an expression of Msgr.
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Escrivá de Balaguer on how to
imbue the world with Christ's peace:
"sanctify work, sanctify oneself in
work, and sanctify others through
work." The text was later published
in a book together with other inter-
ventions of his. When he became
Pope, John Paul II would sometimes
give copies of this book to people
who visited him.

Four years later, Cardinal Wo-
jtyla carne to Villa Tevere, the central
headquarters of Opus Dei, to have
lunch with Don Alvaro. It was a very
friendly meal. Afterwards, when we
went to make a visit to the Blessed
Sacrament, the Cardinal knelt on a
wooden kneeler that is conserved
there as a relic because it was used by
Pius VII and by St. Pius X. And also
by St. Josemaría, to whom some rel-
atives of St. Pius X had given the
kneeler as a gift. When Don Alvaro
mentioned this to him, Cardinal
Wojtyla immediately got off the
kneeler and knelt on the floor after
having kissed the relic. It was a
spontaneous gesture of humility
which I have never forgotten.

He had great affection for Don
Álvaro, especially after his election
to the Chair of Peter. Holy people
understand each other very well.

Could you tell us any memories of
your first meetings with the new Pope?

The first meeting took place un-
expectedly on the day following the
election, on October 17, 1978.
Bishop Andrea Deskur, a Polish
bishop who was then President of
the Pontifical Council for Social

Communications, and who was a
good friend of Don Alvaro, and an
even closer friend of Karol Wojtyla
since his youth, had been hospital-
ized at the Gemelli Polyclinic as the
result of a stroke suffered a few days
before.

The day of the Pope's election,
Don Alvaro called him by telephone.
He didn't want to give him the good
news directly, so as not to provoke
any possibly dangerous emotion. He
limited himself to asking him: "An-
drea, do you know who has been
elected Pope?" Deskur responded:
"They couldn't have made a better
choice." And he added: "Tomorrow I
will see him." Don Alvaro thought
the patient must be a bit delirious:
how could the newly-elected Pope
leave the Vatican?

The next day Don Álvaro went
to visit his friend. I went with him.
And we were very surprised, on leav-
ing the sick person's room, to be told
that we had to wait in a comer with
some other people, because the Pope
had just arrived and the exit from the
floor had been blocked. It was even a
greater surprise when John Paul II
carne up to Don Alvaro and gave
him a big hug. Don Alvaro was fil-
ially moved, and on kissing the ring
of the new Pontiff, he saw that he
held a rosary in his hand.

Those days at the beginning of
the new pontificate were very in-
tense. We were able to see the Pope
with a frequency we would not have
imagined possible. For example,
Don Alvaro made a visit to the
Shrine of La Mentorella, close to
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Rome, to entrust the new Pope to
our Lady's intercession. And while
there, leaning on the hood of the car,
he wrote a post card to John Paul II
in which he expressed his desire to
assist him with his prayer. He placed
at his disposal the more than sixty
thousand Masses that were offered
by the faithful of Opus Dei each day
for the intentions of the head of the
Work; it was, he said, the greatest
support he could give him. A few
days later he received a telephone
call from the Pope himself. He
wanted to thank him for that ges-
ture, and by the tope of his voice one
could sense his deep gratitude for the
treasure that had been placed in his
hands, a reflection of the Pontiff's
great love for the Eucharist.

On October 28, John Paul II re-
ceived him for the first time in an in-
formal audience. Don Joaquin
Alonso and myself were also present,
and we could see how the Pope lis-
tened with great attention and affec-
tion to what Don Alvaro was telling
him. I recall that he said confidently,
striking the table with an affection-
ate thump of his fist, that the
Church would overcome all her dif-
ficulties with the help of our Lady,
the first opus Dei, the most impor-
tant work of God. Don Alvaro said
that he too fully shared that hope.
Also on that occasion, Don Alvaro
told him that because of the Sede Va-
cante caused by the unexpected death
of John Paul I, he had not been able
to receive the letter which the new
Pontiff, the previous Patriarch of
Venice, had wanted to send for the
fiftieth anniversary of the foundation
of Opus Dei. Msgr. del Portillo
added that he had understood very

well that Opus Dei was not, in fact, a
secular institute and that he would
have to find the proper juridical so-
lution. Referring to that letter, John
Paul II said: "La facciamo!" We will
do it!.

On December 5 of that year,
Don Alvaro informed him that he
had prepared for him the traditional
gift of oranges that Poles usually give
as a present on St. Nicholas Day,
December 6. The Pope was surprised
that he knew about that custom and
gave him an appointment for the fol-
lowing day. Together with the or-
anges we brought him various books
of St. Josemaría. The Pope had these
books placed in the office where
some of his assistants helped in the
preparation of his addresses.

These "unprogrammed" meetings
seem very characteristic of John Paul II
who, especially at the beginning, sur-
prised everyone with his direct way of
relating to people. But were there also
oficial  audiences?

Naturally, among other reasons
because we wanted to request of the
Holy Father—as I have already
mentioned—the conclusion of Opus
Dei's canonical path, which Paul VI
had also shown himself open to in
the first audience that he granted to
Don Alvaro del Portillo. And, in
fact, the Pope took the steps neces-
sary to reach that goal.

At the same time, I retain an es-
pecially pleasant memory of those
first months. For the feast of the
Epiphany in 1979, the ordination in
St. Peter's Basilica was set to take
place of the Pope's successor in the
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Archdiocese of Krakow, Archbishop
Macharski. The Holy Father wanted
to celebrate it at the altar of the
Confession, but it was suggested to
him that the altar of the Cathedra
might be better, because it would be
difficult to fill the Basilica with peo-
ple and it would be awkward if there
were not enough people there. 1
don't know who suggested to the
Pope that he contact Msgr. del Por-
tillo, to ask him to encourage many
people to attend the episcopal ordi-
nation. During those days we were
making a pastoral trip through vari-
ous European countries. In Switzer-
land we received word of this from
Rome. Seeing this request from the
Pope, as he did on other occasions,
Don Álvaro made every effort to
mobilize the people of the Work,
and asked them to do the same with
their friends, to fill the Basilica. And
in fact it was filled. Don Alvaro him-
self did not participate in the cere-
mony, since he wanted those attend-
ing to direct their affection entirely
to John Paul II and the new arch-
bishop. At the end of the celebration
the Pope expressed his thanks to
Opus Dei. It was the first time that a
Pope had made a public reference to
the Work in St. Peter's Basilica.

There were other occasions on which
the Pope counted on the help of the

faithful of Opus Dei to mobilize many
people.

Aboye all, in those first mo-
ments. Later the Holy Father was
able to count on the support of many
other faithful children as well.

I recall that John Paul II wanted,
right from the start, to celebrate

Mass for university students in St.
Peter's, as he had been doing in
Krakow. We did what we could to
help him to inaugurate that tradition.
Don Alvaro suggested printing per-
sonal invitations that would include,
besides information about the Mass,
a good number of hours for confes-
sions in the Basilica, and he said he
would call dozens of confessors ask-
ing them to help out. This initiative
turned out to be a great success.

During one of the lunchtime in-
vitations that we received from the
Pope in the pontifical apartment,
Don Alvaro spoke about the need to
foster confessions, in order to help
people re-encounter our Lord, en-
couraging priests and laity to take
part in this apostolate. To illustrate
what he was saying, he told some an-
ecdotes about the good results ob-
tained around the world with this
method of helping souls. John Paul
II, with a smile of agreement, said:
"You remind me of those good zeal-
ous pastors of my time, who spent
their lives in this way to look after
souls, whom they loved with all their
strength." At other times, in similar
conversations, the Pope said, refer-
ring to the faithful of Opus Dei,
both laity and priests: "You have the
charism of Confession." 1 know that
he said the same thing to other peo-
ple, with reference to the Work, be-
cause they mentioned to us.

I imagine that similar situations
were repeated on John Paul Il's trips
throughout the world, wherever there
were members of Opus Dei.

In all parts of the world, the
faithful of the Prelature, like other
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Catholics, naturally showed him
their affection and support. The
Pope knew how to win the hearts of
everyone, and all over the world he
drew people's affection and enthu-
siasm.

In the first years of his pontificate,
the final work was done for erecting
Opus Dei as a personal prelature. Could
you tell us something about this?

Both Paul VI and John Paul I had
already expressed their intention of
concluding the canonical path of the
Work, but our Lord called them be-
fore they could take up the question.
John Paul II took an interest in it very
early on. He put the study in the
hands of Cardinal Sebastiano Baggio,
Prefect of the Congregation for Bish-
ops, and a "paritetic" (mixed) com-
mission was appointed, made up of
experts in Canon Law from the Holy
See and from Opus Dei. The Pope
followed all of its steps attentively,
and knew the particulars very well.
The technical canonical details are
well known. Here I would like to
highlight the paternal interest that
the Holy Father showed for the
process, while at the same time leav-
ing the canonists full freedom to
study the questions involved. He was
also very paternal—and not simply
prudent—in confronting the difficul-
ties caused by the objections of some
bishops, which were understandable
in dealing with a new canonical fig-
ure. He himself oversaw this study,
seeing to it that those objections were
considered and adequately resolved.

To what extent did John Paul II in-
tervene in the government of Opus
Dei? Did he make suggestions?

The most important one, clearly,
was erecting Opus Dei as a personal
prelature, an act by which he placed
this part of the Church, made up of
lay people and priests, men and
women of all walks of life, under the
jurisdiction of a prelate so that—also
with its priests—it would serve the
universal Church better, in com-
munion with the particular churches.
He also suggested apostolic initia-
tives to the Prelate, since he was very
much convinced of the effectiveness
of the personal apostolate of each of
the faithful of Opus Dei and of those
who—persons from all walks of
life—take part in the apostolic activ-
ities of the Work.

It was at an express request of the
Pope that the international seminary
Sedes Sapientiae was established in
Rome, in order to forro priests who
could later take on tasks of forma-
tion in seminaries all over the world,
including those that had just at-
tained their freedom after the period
of Soviet domination.

John Paul II began speaking of
the new evangelization at least as
early as 1981, but it was in 1985
when he gave a strong impetus to
this pastoral priority, aboye all in the
countries of Western Europe and
North America, where the symp-
toms of secularism were growing
alarmingly. A symbolic date is Octo-
ber 11, 1985, the day on which the
Holy Father concluded an Extraor-
dinary Synod of Bishops held in
Rome, inviting the Church to a re-
newed missionary impetus. In a con-
versation with the Prelate, John Paul
II stressed this priority of his. Don
Alvaro immediately provided the
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support that he could, and in a pas-
toral letter dated December 25 of
that same year he urged everyone to
collaborate with all their strength in
this task, which was particularly im-
portant in the countries of Old Eu-
rope, the United States and Canada.

From then on, he redoubled his
pastoral efforts in this regard, with
frequent trips to European coun-
tries. Between 1987 and 1990 he ex-
tended this effort to Asia and Ocea-
nia, North America and Africa.

The Pope invited Don Alvaro to
begin the activities of the Work in
the Scandinavian countries. And, of
course, in Poland. He pointed out
that it was very important to spread
among the people of God in Poland
the need for personal spiritual direc-
tion, and he knew that this was prac-
ticed assiduously in Opus Dei.

The Pope continued encouraging
Don Alvaro to assist the evangeliz-
ing mission with the spirit proper to
Opus Dei—as he later did with
me—right to the end of his life. On
January 13, 1994, he granted an au-
dience in which the Prelate informed
him about the development of the
apostolic work of the faithful of
Opus Dei and the many initiatives
that were being planned. The Pope
insisted on the need to continue
striving to assist the new evangeliza-
tion of society. Don Alvaro left those
audiences very encouraged, with a
renewed awareness of the need to al-
ways live—as he had seen in St.
Josemaría—in full union with the
successor of Peter and the other
bishops.

In those audiences, the Pope gave
him various suggestions, together
with encouragement to continue in
the apostolic undertakings that were
already being carried out. For exam-
ple, he recommended that an effort
be made to carry out a deep aposto-
late with intellectuals, encouraging
them in their work and showing
them that faith and reason do not
travel along separate paths, much
less opposed ones. John Paul II
thought that intellectuals were key
persons for the new evangelization,
and he was concerned that they be
given special pastoral care. In the
same way he considered it a priority
to evangelize those who had posi-
tions of responsibility in the political
and economic spheres, since that is
the most effective way to improve
the situation of everyone, first of all
the most needy. He also encouraged
the faithful of the Prelature and
many other people who work in
business schools, saying: "If those
who study these subjects become
Christians and are converted, it will
be easier to eradicate poverty."

And did Don Alvaro ever give sug-
gestions to the Pope about the Church?

On a few occasions, the Holy Fa-
ther asked him for his opinion. As
early as the end of 1978, when he
was weighing the expediency of
making a trip to Mexico for the
CELAM meeting (it was a rather
delicate situation), the Pope men-
tioned to Don Alvaro, in the pres-
ence of other people, that he had
heard various opinions on this ques-
tion. He was clearly asking him for
his opinion. With all simplicity, Don
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Alvaro suggested that he make the
trip, for it would be a great good for
the Church in Mexico, in Latin
America, and in the whole world.
Don Alvaro's tone of voice made it
clear that whatever decision the
Pope decided on in the end would be
fine as far as he was concerned. The
trip was carried out with the extraor-
dinary results that we all know. Nat-
urally, the Pope must have also con-
sulted with other people and with
the offices of the Roman Curia.

After the trip to Mexico he in-
vited us to lunch and joyfully told us
many details about his visit. He
didn't speak about his own efforts,
but about the faith and response
shown by the Mexican people for
the visit of St. Peter's successor.

Don Alvaro several times sug-
gested to John Paul II that he write a
letter or an exhortation on St.
Joseph, in order to foster the faith-
ful's devotion and to ask St. Joseph
to protect the Church. So he was
very happy when the Apostolic Ex-
hortation Redemptoris Gustos was
published on August 15, 1989.

I remember another suggestion
related to piety. We had invited a
Spanish canon of the Chapter of St.
Peter to lunch, Msgr. Pedro Alta-
bella. During lunch the topic carne
up of the good for souls being done
by the practice of permanent exposi-
tion of the Blessed Sacrament in
some churches. Don Joaquin Alonso
remarked that it would also do great
good if that custom could be started
in St. Peter's, and Don Alvaro gave
his vigorous support to the sugges-

tion. The canon liked the suggestion
so much that he said he would make
sure it was passed on in altissimis, to
the highest level. In a short time the
Eucharistic worship in the Vatican
Basilica that has produced such mar-
velous fruit began. The year this took
place was 1981.

In regard to there suggestions, 1
have heard that some member of Opus
Dei had something to do with the mo-
saic of Our Lady, Mother of the
Church, now clearly visible in St.
Peter's Square.

Every year a few thousand stu-
dents who attend activities at centers
of Opus Dei throughout the world,
come to celebrate Easter in Rome. In
1980, during a meeting with John
Paul II, a student told him that in
looking around St. Peter's Square he
had noticed that it was adorned with
many statues of saints but that there
was no image of our Lady. "Perhaps
one could be put there, Holy Father,"
he suggested. The Pope replied im-
mediately: "Molto bene, molto benef'
When he heard about it, Don Alvaro
asked the architect Javier Cotelo to
give some thought to where an
image could be put in the plaza
where it would be visible to every-
one. Javier drew up a proposal with a
mosaic on a comer of the Apostolic
Palace. The Pope liked the idea a lot
and ordered that it be carried out.

On December 8, 1981, the Holy
Father blessed the mosaic and said:
"Today, on the solemnity of the Im-
maculate Conception, we will pray
the Angelus for the first time, before
the Most Blessed Virgin, Mother of
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the Church, who looks out on St.
Peter's Square from the mosaic, in-
stalled on an angle of this Apostolic
Palace. In this marvelous Square one
image was missing... Now I will
bless the mosaic of the Virgin
Mother of the Church, with the
wish that all who come to this square
of St. Peter will raise their eyes to her
and, with filial trust, greet her with a
prayer."

Two days later, the Pope invited
Don Alvaro to concelebrate Mass in
his prívate chapel and have breakfast
with him. He wanted to express his
appreciation for his help in making
the image of our Lady a reality.
Later, the Pope sent him, as a me-
mento, the full-scale drawing used in
making the mosaic.

these recollections reflect a very
cordial relationship with the Pope.

John Paul II showed us many
signs of paternal affection, too many
to recall them all here. But there
comes to mind now Don Alvaro's
70th birthday, on March 11, 1984.
He received a picture of our Lady of
Czestochowa with a hand-written
message from the Pope, with an af-
fectionate greeting. I think that
everyone who dealt closely with John
Paul II saw that he was a man who
"lcnew how to love."

Did the Pope visit any center of
Opus Dei?

In his plan of pastoral visits to
the parishes in Rome, he included
the three that were entrusted to
Opus Dei and he visited the centers

attached to them. Perhaps the most
interesting anecdote here is that,
when he was still in good health, he
went several times to a conference
center of the Work in Abruzzo,
called Tor d'Aveia. The property is
situated on the side of a mountain,
with easy access to pleasant excur-
sions and even skiing. Naturally, the
Pope needed to relax from time to
time, and there he could do so very
discreetly. Tor d'Aveia is a little over
an hour from Rome by car, and he
made the trips without anyone
noticing it. It provided the Pope
with a good opportunity to rest. The
women of the Work in charge of the
center were able to have some get-
togethers with him and his secre-
tary, but they never told anyone so
that no one would bother the Pope.
Don Alvaro himself only went there
once to welcome him. John Paul II
also went once to another confer-
ence center that we use in Ovindoli,
not far from there, with a ski slope
nearby.

You were often invited to eat in the
Pope' s residence. What did you speak
about on those occasions?

About many different topics, in
an informal context: the situation of
the Church, the apostolate of the
faithful of Opus Dei in various
countries, etc.

On one of those occasions he
gave Don Alvaro a small edition of
the New Testament which he later
used during his trips, expressly to
remember the Roman Pontiff. He
didn't use it otherwise because the
typeface was so small.
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Do you have any memories con-
nected with the assassination attempt
in 1981?

At that moment we were gath-
ered with the Prelate's Council for
the apostolate with women. As soon
as we heard the news, he interrupted
the meeting and we went to the
Gemelli Hospital. Don Alvaro, in-
vited by Msgr. Angelini, was able to
join some members of the Curia,
while the doctors were operating on
the Holy Father.

Don Alvaro immediately asked
the whole Work to pray for the Pope.
We went to the Gemelli hospital fre-
quently, although we knew we
wouldn't be able to visit him. But we
wanted to pray for him and to be
close to him physically.

For his trip to Mexico, Don Al-
varo had given the Pope a cassette
with Mexican songs. They were love
songs that the people also sang to
Our Lady of Guadalupe. Well, on
the first day we were allowed to visit
the Holy Father in the polyclinic, we
found him listening to those songs
on a tape player. "They help me to
pray," he said. We had no advance
notice that we would be able to see
him, but the Pope himself had asked
that we be shown to his room. Don
Alvaro put his hand on the Pope's
arm with a filial gesture, and noted
that he had a very high fever. The
visit was quite short, but one sensed
there that the whole Church was
praying for Peter, as in Jerusalem,
and that Peter was offering every-
thing for Christ's Church.

We haven' t said anything about the
beatification and canonization of St.
Josemaría, both carri ed out by John
Paul H.

The Pope was very happy to ele-
vate the founder of the Work to the
altars. As you recall, before the beat-
ification in 1992 misunderstandings
arose that resulted in some contro-
versy. These were blows by the devil's
tail to impede what was, as John Paul
II said soon after the beatification, "a
great manifestation of faith." At the
end of the ceremony, John Paul II
himself expressed his joy at seeing so
many thousands of people recol-
lected in prayer, and he told Don
Alvaro, who accompanied him as he
walked towards the Basilica: "Now I
understand why some sectarians
didn't want this manifestation of
faith to take place." The Pope added
that he was very grateful to God for
the opportunity to celebrate that cer-
emony, in which he also beatified
Mother Bakhita, a Canossian nun,
because it had helped bring to the
world's attention the tragic situation
of the Church in the Sudan. In
short, what has remained recorded
for history is the good being done for
the whole Church by devotion to St.
Josemaría. And the Pope was very
aware of this.

In the canonization, the Pope de-
fined St. Josemaría as "the saint of
the ordinary," very much in harmony
with his hope to evangelize society
through ordinary life: in the domes-
tic church that each family is, in
work, in sports and in social relation-
ships.
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John Paul II himself was also the
target of some people's criticism. How
did the Pope confront this opposition?

He was very supernatural and
happy to carry the cross. Moreover,
he was very determined and contin-
ued walking straight ahead seeking
the good of the Church. Don Alvaro
once had the opportunity to partici-
pate in praying the rosary with the
Pope, accompanied by a number of
people. On that occasion Mother
Teresa of Calcutta was also there. At
the end, the Pope introduced Don
Alvaro to Mother Teresa, who
thanked him, because priests of the
Work had taken good care of her
nuns in various parts of the world.
Then the Pope said to her, half jok-
ingly and half seriously: "Mother,
why is there so much criticism of the
Pope and of Opus Dei while every-
one says good things about Mother
Teresa?" And she responded with
great sincerity: "Pray for me, so that I
be humble."

John Paul II also went to pray be-
fore the mortal remains of Don Alvaro
on the day of his death. Can you tell us
something about those moments?

On March 11, 1994, his 80th
birthday, Don Alvaro received a
hand-written message from John
Paul II written on a photograph:
"To our esteemed and beloved
brother Alvaro del Portillo, who
with gratitude to God is celebrat-
ing his eightieth birthday, in ex-
pression of my warm appreciation
for his faithful work in the service
of the Church, and imploring

abundant heavenly graces for a
ministry that will continue for
many years to produce abundant
fruit, I impart an affectionate and
special apostolic blessing, extend-
ing it also to all the priests and laity
of the Prelature."

On the evening of March 22,
1994, we had just returned from a
pilgrimage to the Holy Land, and a
few hours later, on the morning of
the 23rd, God called to himself the
Prelate of Opus Dei. I communi-
cated the news to Msgr. Stanislaw
Dziwisz, John Paul II's private secre-
tary, at about six thirty in the morn-
ing. Don Stanislaw told me that he
would communicate it to the Holy
Father, and that they would pray for
the eternal rest of the Prelate to God
in their Mass. We liad a nice surprise
when the Prefect of the Pontifical
Household, Msgr. Monduzzi, called
us at about ten in the morning, to in-
form us that the Holy Father wanted
to come in the afternoon to pray be-
fore Don Álvaro's body. I won't go
into the details of this visit, but I do
want to emphasize the interest
shown by John Paul II. He asked me
when and where Don Álvaro
said his last Mass, since he knew he
had just returned to Rome on the
previous day. When I told him that
it was at eleven in the morning in the
Cenacle, I was surprised when the
Pope quickly calculated the time
elapsed between the hour of the
Mass and his going to heaven. At
the end I thanked him for the visit,
which was so unusual, but the Pope
interrupted me saying: "It was a duty,
it was a duty."
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And after your appointment as
Prelate in 1994, di d you yourself have a
similar relationship with John Paul H?

The Pope continued to be equally
paternal and affectionate. For exam-
ple, he telephoned me personally to
announce my appointment as
Prelate. I visited him on various oc-
casions to inform him about the de-
velopment of the apostolates of the
Work and was able to see his joy. A
few months after the appointment,
he conferred on me ordination as a
bishop. After the year 2000 the Pope
was already quite sick, but he contin-
ued receiving me in audience with a
certain frequency, to hear news of
the apostolic activities of the Work
all over the world. Three days after
the death of the Pope, I went with
Don Joaquin Alonso to pray before
his mortal remains in St. Peter's
Basilica, and to greet Don Stanislaw,
who invited us to pray in his private
chapel and later encouraged us to go
up to the terrace of the apostolic
palace. He wanted to show us the
immense stream of people who were
coming to pay their final respects to
the Pope and all the television trans-
mitters from all over the world in-
stalled around St. Peter's Square.
Shortly afterwards, he gave me one
of John Paul II's cassocks, so that we
could keep it as a relic.

A "Shower of
Graces" after the
beatification of John
Paul II, Avvenire,
Italy (May 4, 2011)

A great happiness reigns in the
Church today: the joy of the beatifi-
cation of the beloved Pope John Paul
II, whom all of us have listened to,
venerated and followed in the long,
fruitful years of his ministry as the
Supreme Pastor of the Church. The
reputation for holiness that he al-
ready enjoyed while alive, which
helped the Church so much on the
occasion of his passing, now takes on
a new vigor. The recognition of his
heroic virtues and a miraculous cure
attributed to his intercession opened
the way for his inscription in the list
of the blessed, which Pope Benedict
XVI carried out on May 3.

Every declaration of holiness
proclaims the glory of the Trinity.
But some, like the beatification of
John Paul II, influence millions of
people. We saw this when the Lord
called him to Himself, six years ago,
and I am convinced that the same
thing will happen in these days. Ifwe
invoke with faith the intercession of
the new Blessed in all our needs,
great and small, personal and collec-
tive, a shower of graces will rain
down from Heaven for all mankind.

Considering the repercussions
that the life and death of John Paul
II had on many people, I am re-
minded of a thought from The Way,
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